
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

June 8, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Town Council members absent:

Michael Schnack, President

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Proclamations

1) No. 2011-16 June 19th to 25th “Graduates Week” in the Town of Jamestown. The Proclamation was read by Councilor White. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt Proclamation No. 2011-16 declaring June 19th to 25th as Graduates Week in the Town of Jamestown. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Presentations 
1) East Bay Home Consortium: David Bachrach, East Providence Community Development. Mr. Bachrach is here to discuss the Home Consortium initiative. Maps and other pertinent documents were distributed. The Consortium approach enables HUD to directly fund local units of government as HUD funds go directly to the Consortium to fund and promote affordable housing needs, including first-time homebuyers, home repairs and the development of affordable housing. This is an opportunity to continue our affordable housing efforts for both the present and future needs of our region. Applying on a regional basis gives us a significant advantage over other entities, is another tool to provide affordable housing, and assists the Town in applying for funding. The purpose of this presentation is to ask for the Town to approve a Resolution and authorize an agreement with the other nine communities to collaborate in the Home Consortium. 
Town Administrator Keiser met with Planner Lisa Bryer, David Bachrach and other members previously. The concept is enticing based on the principles outlined. The collaboration realizes a more competitive grant application for home program funding. In the past Jamestown primarily worked through Church Community Housing. Joining in this program allows access to a larger pool of grant funding and would be an experiment to determine if this option would be more advantageous than working on our own. The per capita breakdown of $12,000 in funding was discussed, which is a HUD formula derived from population density, poverty rate, age of housing stock, and other factors. Joining the Consortium doesn’t preclude Jamestown from accessing RI Housing funds and other funding opportunities. For larger development projects, the Consortium Committee would team up with RI Housing to streamline major projects. 15% of the estimated $891,000 HUD Home Funds allocation for this region must go to an experienced agency such as Church Community Housing, perhaps realizing a more significant share of funding for Jamestown or Newport County. 
The Federal program rules require the funds be committed within two years of the award and expended within five years. Mr. Bachrach recommends communities who have not committed their funds after the first year of the award period put them into the Consortium pool so that the entire membership can decide how the funding is used, with  each member having one vote. This guarantees the members do not have to return their funds to HUD and provides an opportunity to support a larger project, even if it is only in one community. Discussion of securing funds ensues. Councilor Murphy questioned the process. Mr. Bachrach explained the reasoning behind this process, that rather than sending funds back to HUD, it would stay in Newport County. Planner Bryer explained how this would work and how the funding would stay in Newport County. With $12,000 annual funding, this is geared to smaller projects such as renovations, as opposed to a housing development. Town Administrator Keiser stated our staff recommends entering the Consortium for the three year period to see if this works for Jamestown. It took 10 years to get the Swinburne project going, and we should give this program a shot. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to move up agenda item XV. NEW BUSINESS B) to the next item on the agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B)
East Bay Home Consortium:  Request for Town of Jamestown Support through Resolution and Mutual Cooperation Agreement. Town Planner Bryer recommends we support entering the program for three years, as it is more focused for Jamestown as we would be one of nine communities as opposed to one of thirty-nine. The Consortium is well-respected, and joining them does not preclude us from seeking other grants.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to support the East Bay Consortium and approve signing the Resolution and Mutual Cooperation Agreement for the three-year period. 
Discussion. Glad we are going to be a part of this. More work for the Planner and Town Administrator. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Mr. Bachrach was thanked for his presentation. 

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A)
Bills and Payroll

B)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns



1)
North Smithfield School Committee Resolution: Opposing Bills 



S413 and H5943 Mandating expired teacher contracts continue 




under the existing terms and conditions   



2)
Town of East Greenwich Resolution: Opposing Bills S413 and 



H5943 Mandating expired teacher contracts continue under the




existing terms and conditions



3)
Smithfield School Committee Resolution: Opposing Bills S413 and 


H5943 Mandating expired teacher contracts expire under the 



existing terms and conditions 


C)
CRMC Notices



1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for May 24, 2011



2)
Cease and Desist Orders




a)
John P. Somyk, Seaside Drive




b)
Richard & Pamela Haas, Seaside Drive



3)
May 2011 Amended Calendar



4)
May 2011 Amended Calendar



5)
June 2011 Calendar



6)
Joint Work Session with South Kingstown Town Council 




Agenda for 05/31/2011



7)
June 2011 Amended Calendar



VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) personnel issues  
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report
1) SODAR Report. Mr. Keiser reported we received the first report from Alteris since installation of the SODAR equipment (end of May). The system is up and running and we are gathering data. It indicated the 60 meter hub height was about 5.3 meters per second, lower than the figures reflected in the wind energy study, which indicated an average of 6.7 meters per second. This is a seasonal reading, and we are not in the windy months. Council Vice President Bowen stated the monitoring equipment was installed to review turbulence issues with the Bridge. A portion of the wind is from the south east. We should have monthly reports for comparisons from Newport and Quonset to create a data set. This information is ready for release and could be posted on the Town website. 
B) Tree Preservation & Protection Committee 2010 Report. Mr. Keiser reported this is a very thorough report, and the Committee does a fantastic job. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Tree Preservation & Protection Committee 2010 Report. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

C) GZA Environmental Monitoring Report:  1st Quarter 2011. Mr. Keiser reported there are no exceedances of EPA clean water limits. Some trends are detected, but nothing exceeded safe drinking water levels. 
D) Town Council Liaison Reports 

1) Buildings and Facilities Committee. Councilor Murphy reported a contract was awarded for evaluation of the Golf Course building, and a report should be ready by the end of the summer. The report will be merged with the Energy Audit report, and should have recommendations. 
2) Committee on LNG Threat. Vice President Bowen reports the Committee is working on the third Congress of Councils, which is scheduled for July 7th at Ocean Cliff in Newport, from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. Some speakers are confirmed, and notices will be sent soon. Expenses were referenced.
3) Harbor Commission. Vice President Bowen reports the public hearing on the Harbor Ordinance is scheduled for the June 20th Town Council Meeting. The Harbor Commission Meeting was moved to June 13th with m Mooring appeals scheduled for that  meeting. As there are a large number of appeals, this will be spread over several meetings (probably 5 appeals per meeting). There are approximately 30 moorings that were not occupied for a period of time and letters of forfeiture were sent out, resulting in appeals to the Harbor Commission.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
1) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 26 Fire Prevention and Protection, ARTICLE II. FIRE DEPARTMENT; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing. 
2)
Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, ARTICLE III. TAX EXEMPTIONS AND ABATEMENTS; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing 

Town Administrator Keiser reported on the merger of EMS services discussed over the last few months, stating negotiations have been successful in reaching an agreement. The Solicitor drafted language to revise our Code of Ordinances to reflect JFD’s takeover of EMS services. All JEMS members will participate in the organization. After review of various concerns the leadership was able to address the issues and proposals were brought back to the membership and endorsed by both groups. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the two compensation agreements will be ready for the public hearing on June 20th. The only action required this evening is a vote to proceed to advertise for public hearing. Members of the Transition Committee will be in attendance June 20th to explain the incentive programs. If approved, the incentive programs will be renewed annually. In effect previously, they were never formally adopted by Council. Revisions can be discussed during the course of the public hearing. A fiscal note will be available from Finance Director Collins on June 20th. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise for public hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 26 Fire Prevention and Protection, Article II Fire Department, and Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Exemptions and Abatements, at the June 20, 2011 Town Council Meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
2) Resolutions

1)
No. 2011-17: Assumption of Emergency Response Services by Jamestown Fire Department   
2)
Review of Jamestown Fire Department and JFD EMS Incentive Programs 

These two items are continued to the next Council Meeting agenda.

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Town Moderator James Donnelly to the Jamestown Press re: Origin and regulation of the Financial Town Meeting

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the letter from Town Moderator Jim Donnelly. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2) Letter of Coalition of Responsible Siting of LNG Facilities 
members John Keppel and Michael Miozza to FERC Secretary Kimberly D. Bose re: 2005 Approval of Weaver’s Cove Energy Land Based Facility, Docket No. CP04-36-005

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the letter from John Keppel and Michael Miozza of the Coalition of Responsible Siting of LNG Facilities to FERC Secretary Kimberly Bose. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

3) Letter of US Census Bureau re: 23rd Census with instructions for finding community characteristics online
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the communication from the US Census Bureau. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4) Invitation of Attorney General Peter Kilmartin to 2011 Open Government Summit, August 5, 2011

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the invitation of Attorney General Kilmartin regarding the 2011 Open Government Summit on August 5th. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

Discussion ensued of the summit, which is always well done, and who will be attending.  

5) Letter of “Drive Like Your Kids Live Here” re: conscientious driving practices and traffic signs
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the letter from Drive Like Your Kids Live Here. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

6) Letter of Senator Jack Reed to Representative Deb Ruggiero re: Coast Guard notice of proposed rulemaking to remove obsolete anchorage in Narragansett Bay
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the letter from Senator Reed to Representative Ruggiero. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

7) Memorandum of Conservation Chair Carol Trocki re: Change to OS-1 Zoning to accommodate a wind turbine at Taylor Point

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the memorandum from Conservation Chair Carol Trocki. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

8) Memorandum of Conservation Chair Carol Trocki re: Town Staff 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the memorandum from Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki regarding Town staff. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) Exhibition License with Vendor Application  

1) Applicant: 
Central Baptist Church 

 

Event:

Annual June Festival 

Date:

06/25/2011

Location:
Central Baptist Church and Town Hall Parking Lots

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Exhibition License with Vendor application of Central Baptist Church subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. None.
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Affordable Housing Committee

1) Letter of Resignation 
a) Heather Lopes

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the letter of resignation from Heather Lopes, with a letter of thanks for her years of service, and advertise the vacancy. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

B) Water Resource Protection Committee (One [1] vacancy with a three-year term ending December 31, 2011); duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint

1) Letter requesting appointment

a)
Christopher Powell

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to appoint Chris Powell to the Water Resource Protection Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Referenda question for placement on November 8, 2011 Ballot re: Landfill Closure. The Referenda question was read by Vice President Bowen. At our last meeting the Council voted to forward the local Bond issue to our representation in the General Assembly. Introductions were submitted, forwarded to Committee, and in the process of for formal action.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Referenda question for placement on the November 8, 2011 ballot re: Landfill Closure. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Vice President Bowen commented this item will continue of Council agendas for discussion and referenced. He referenced the Charrette held May 19th. Councilor White referenced the Forum held Saturday at the Library, chaired by Mary Meagher, attended by 30 or more community members, with good discussion mostly about the Pavilion. He participated in Ali’s Run on Sunday, and the tent is working just fine; it was a very easy transition. Kudos to the Recreation Department. Consultant Landworks is working on the Fort Getty implementation and this should be reviewed at the July 5th Council Meeting. Vice President Bowen would like Landworks to attend a Council meeting or work session to review next steps before proceeding to an additional public Charrette. This item will continue on the agenda, with discussion at the June 20th meeting to schedule a workshop or meeting. Town Planner Bryer suggests a workshop first so that Landworks can present their findings, with Council review and input. The scope of work is outlined in the agreement. Discussion ensued of upcoming meetings. This will remain on the agenda for further discussion and action.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Charter Review Committee Charge. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Charter Review Committee Charge, with a report and recommendation back to the Council by July 27th for inclusion on the August 1st Town Council regular meeting agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B)
East Bay Home Consortium:  Request for Town of Jamestown Support through Resolution and Mutual Cooperation Agreement. Addressed previously. 
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 7:55 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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